March 13, 2007 

Town Board Minutes


A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on Tuesday March 13, 2007 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected officials and appointed staff in attendance:



LINDA D. PUGLISI



Supervisor



JOSEPH D. CERRETO


Councilmember



FRANCIS X. FARRELL


Councilmember




ANN LINDAU



Councilmember



JOHN E. SLOAN



Councilmember

Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN


Town Clerk



THOMAS WOOD, ESQ.


Town Attorney



GLENN CESTARO



Comptroller



EDWARD VERGANO


DOTS  Director



KATHLEEN BURLESON


DES Director



JEFFERY TKACS



DES, Homeland Safety









& Security Coordinator



CLAUDIA VAHEY



Human Res. Coordinator

ROSEMARY BOYLE-LASHER
Assistant to the Director of DOTS

JOHN PALMIETTO 
Superintendent of Recreation




KEN HOCH
Assistant to the Director of DOTS



JUDITH HERMESCH


Clerk

* * * * * * * * * *

MEETING CALLED to ORDER

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:34 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * * 

PLEDGE to the FLAG

Supervisor Puglisi led all in attendance in a Pledge to the Flag. 

* * * * * * * * * *

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS

Supervisor Puglisi said that the first item before we get to anything else is employee of the quarter.  Tonight we will be honoring Rebecca Bell, who works at our Youth Center.  Supervisor Puglisi asked Councilmember Cerreto for assistance and called Rebecca Bell, her co-workers and parents up to the front.  Supervisor Puglisi then read a brief biography of Rebecca Bell’s life and her accomplishments.  Supervisor Puglisi then asked Councilmember Cerreto to read the proclamation for Rebecca Bell.  John Palmietto and Colleen Anderson then spoke about Rebecca Bell and how they enjoy the job that she does.  Rebecca Bell then thanked everyone and said that it is an honor to work for the Town of Cortlandt and to be recognized as Employee of the Quarter.  

*  *

Supervisor Puglisi then asked Councilmember Farrell to join her to pay tribute to three Town employees.  She said it is always wonderful when citizens in our community write, e-mail or call the Town about our employees.  Tonight we are going to honor three members from the department of Environmental Services.   Kathleen Burleson received an e-mail from Marion Milano and Supervisor Puglisi read the e-mail aloud at the meeting.   The email stated that Joseph 

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS, (cont.)

Letteri, Bruce VanTassell, and Michael Bender helped a woman up after a fall that she sustained, which immobilized her.  Supervisor Puglisi called Joseph Letteri and Bruce VanTassell to the front.  Michael Bender was unable to make the meeting.  A certificate was then read and presented to the men by Councilmember Farrell.  
*  *

Supervisor Puglisi then went on to mention the grand opening of the Town’s new Little League field.  The Little League field is located in Sprout Brook Park, which is next to Sprout Brook Lake.  The grand opening will be on Saturday March 24, 2007 at 11am, please come and join us.  The field will be used by both Little Leagues and will be named after Wally Blattman and Don and Sylvia Harfst.  

*  *

Supervisor Puglisi said that the Town is also working on Earth Day with Kathleen Burleson.  This will be a celebration and clean up, the clean up will be the biggest part of the Earth Day celebration.  The celebration will be Saturday April 21, 2007 and the Town will be supplying garbage bags.  

* *

DES Director Kathleen Burleson then said once again the Earth Day celebration will be on April 21, 2007.  She then said that Earth Day is actually on Sunday April 22, 2007.  The Town celebration will at the Town’s Community Center and is inviting environmental groups to set up tables.  The Town is going to have the Westchester shred mobile if people would like to bring personal documents to be shredded (free of charge).  The Town is looking for community groups to do clean ups before and after the Earth Day celebration.  The Town will provide bags, gloves, safety vests and a little bit of training.  This information will be in the newspaper and mailed to interested citizens.  Kathleen Burleson then said she hopes that everyone takes part in the cleaning up.  

*  *

Supervisor Puglisi then said speaking of Earth this is a good transition into our next subject, which is preserving open space and furthering controls on development.  Tonight the Town has several Public Hearings on this subject.  The Town Board and Supervisor Puglisi over the years have been working hard to try and control development in our community.  The Town wants to make sure that development is done in a progressive and smart way, so that over development does not occur.  The Town also wants to preserve more open space.  During Supervisor Puglisi’s administration an additional 3,000 acres have been preserved.  In January of 2007 the Supervisor submitted a report outlining a history of what the Town has accomplished so far and some of the things that she would like to see in the future.  The Town puts things into action and implements them.  Tonight’s Public Hearings will be about some of the things the Town is doing for the community and we will be hearing from members of the community.  She then went on to list the Public Hearings on dock for the night.  

*  * 

Supervisor Puglisi then called the DES Homeland Safety and Security Coordinator Jeff Tkacs to talk about March being Red Cross month.  Jeff Tkacs said that he was expecting a few representatives from the Westchester Chapter of the American Red Cross to supply the Town with a flag that is being displayed in the Town’s Courtyard and in Town Hall office areas.  The purpose of designating March as Red Cross month it is because the Town of Cortlandt owns and operates its own local disaster supply trailer.  The trailer could be set up in 

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS, (cont.)
short notice if the need arose and is operated by volunteers.  One of the issues the Town struggles with is the number of volunteers, right now there are only six volunteers.  These six volunteers could only last about twelve hours in assisting the public if the need ever arose.  

* * * * * * * * * * 

ROLL CALL

On a roll call attendance taken by Town Clerk Dyckman, all Town Board members indicated their presence. 

* * * * * * * * * * 

TOWN BOARD REPORTS

Councilmember Ann Lindau said that on March 28, 2007 the Chamber of Commerce Business to Business event is from 3pm – 7pm at Colonial Terrace.  It is a really fun event and different businesses from the area will be in attendance.  The Town also has a table and everyone should stop by.  

* * * * * 

Councilmember John Sloan said that he was on the Planning Board about 20 years ago and the Town had a lot of land to make mistakes in terms of development.  The Town now finds itself in what planners would call a mature environment, meaning there is no room to make mistakes in terms of future development.  Development’s number one problem in Cortlandt is traffic.  It is what the citizens complain about on a monthly basis.  The Town Board tonight has several Public Hearings about development in the Town and where it is going.  Councilmember Sloan said that in his mind this indicates that this is the Town’s last attempt to be able to control our environment.  Many of the Public Hearings tonight are issues that the Town has been dealing with for quite a few years.  In effect Councilmember Sloan is looking forward to see how these tools achieve the Town’s goals.  This is a well balanced and prosperous community.  

* * * * *

Councilmember Frank Farrell said that he would briefly like to thank Mayor O’Neil and the Trustees of Village of Buchanan for hosting a terrific St. Patrick’s Day parade.  The weather was beautiful and it was a great day for people to get out of the house.  

*  *

Councilmember Farrell went on to say that tonight the Town has the most Public Hearings since he has been on the Town Board.  There are seven Public Hearings of which six are concerned with land use.  Councilmember Farrell is anxious to hear what people have to say about each of the Public Hearings.  These public hearings are years of work of several individuals, committees and boards.  Councilmember Farrell is looking forward to some good comments at the Public Hearings. 

* * * * *

Councilmember Joseph Cerreto said that in light of the agenda tonight and the Public Hearings that he is going to adjourn anything he has to say until next month.  

* * * * * * * * * *

APPROVAL of the MINUTES

None

* * * * * * * * * *

PUBLIC HEARINGS

(All Public Hearings conducted at this meeting are to be found fully transcribed and entered into the Official Public Hearing Minute Book located in the Office of the Town Clerk.)
The following Public Hearings were conducted individually:

Town Clerk Dyckman presented and read the Notice of Hearing as had been published in the official Town of Cortlandt newspaper.

Supervisor Puglisi called the Public Hearing to order at 7:57 pm.  

Re-Convene a Public Hearing to consider passing through any water rate increases by the New York City DEP.

Town Attorney Tom Wood said that 90% of all water which is consumed in the Town of Cortlandt is purchased by the Town from the New York City DEP from the New York City Reservoir System.  The City fixes their rates that they charge the Town for water every July.  The Town fixes its budget by law on January 1st.  So the Town is continually running into a problem where New York City water rates are not put into the Town’s budget accurately, leaving the Town with a continuing problem with it’s water fund for the year.   By this Local Law what the Town Board is going to do is to break down every consumer’s water bill, the total cost being paid to New York State on a separate line and then a separate charge for the Town water district.   This will then allow whatever the water charge (charged to us by City of New York) is to automatically be adjusted as the rates are adjusted.  So when New York City imposes a rate increase in July, that will be reflected in future bills.  If it is a decrease then that would also be reflected.  

*  *

Supervisor Puglisi then asked if anyone would like to speak about what the Town is doing to the water bill.  There was no response.

* * 

Councilmember Cerreto moved to adopt the following resolution, seconded by Councilmember Lindau:

RESOLUTION NO. 100-07 – RE: Adopt negative declaration in the matter of consideration of a Local Law regulating certain water rate increases within the Town of Cortlandt and the Cortlandt Consolidated Water District.  

There was no further discussion and all voted AYE.

* * 

The following Local Law was unanimously adopted on motion made by Councilmember Sloan, seconded by Councilmember Lindau:

LOCAL LAW NO. 04-07 – RE:  A Local Law regulating certain water rate increases within the Town of Cortlandt and the Cortlandt Consolidated Water District.  

There was no further discussion and this Public Hearing was closed at 8:00 pm.  All voted AYE.

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.)

Supervisor Puglisi called the Public Hearing to order at 8:00 pm.
Re-Convene a Public Hearing to consider a Zoning Map and Text change with respect to property currently owned by the Veterans Administration. 

Supervisor Puglisi said briefly in her opening remarks that the Veterans Administration (V.A.) owns this property, which is Federal property.  There have been rumors that perhaps some or all of the two hundred acres will be sold off.  The Town does not know if this information is correct or not.  If this property is sold off to the private sector then the Town of Cortlandt zoning ordinance would come into play.  Therefore, the Town is designating the V.A. property as a four acre zone.  This land is located on the Hudson River and the Town does not want it to become too over populated and so the suggestion was made to move up to four acre zoning.  Joseph Cerreto has been working on the Veterans Administration property to keep services there.  Supervisor Puglisi then asked if anyone from the community would like to speak on the subject.  

*  *

Brad Swartz from the Law Firm of Zarin and Steinmetz located on 81 Main Street White Plains.  Zarin and Steinmetz represents the Veterans Administration in connection with the Town which houses the FDR medical center.  Our law firm submitted a letter to the Town Board later this afternoon.  Mr. Swartz said that he is here to ask that the property of the Veterans Administration not be up zoned for the simple reason that there is no development plan presently in proposal for this site.  The rumors that the Supervisor alluded to about possibility the Veterans Administration selling the property at this time or in the future is untrue to Mr. Swartz’s knowledge.  

*  * 

Supervisor Puglisi said that the Town has personally spoken to the secretary, deputies and assistants of the Veterans Administration.  The Town was informed that there will be a decision on partnering with the Veterans Administration on December 31, 2006.  This decision did not come into play; the Town removed this zoning map off agenda many months ago as a courtesy in order to work with the Veterans Administration.  

*  *

John Bernard who represents the Montrose Elders Veterans Committee, (which is currently the lead entity for adaptive reuse of at least 47 acres of the Veterans Administration property) spoke that on behalf of the committee he wanted to let the Town Board know that they are in full support of the Town’s rezoning of the property.  The committee does not expect the property to fall into private hands for development.  This is a good move by the Town in order to gain control of the property if it were to be sold.  

*  *

Brad Swartz of Zarin and Steinmetz Law Firm said that the up zoning of the Veterans Administration property is unnecessary because of the moratorium that will be put in place tonight, meaning that the Veterans Administration would not be able to come in front of the Planning Board for over a year with any proposals.  

*  *

Supervisor Puglisi said the community understands why the Town is doing this, the Town wants to be proactive.  

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.) 

Councilmember Cerreto said that the Supervisor was correct in saying that this has been an ongoing debate with the V.A., it has been going on for over five years.  The former Governor of New York State was involved in trying to get the waterfront as part of his dreamland plan.  After years of meeting with the V.A. the Town obtained a conservation easement.  

Councilmember Cerreto went on to say that he and the Supervisor have sat directly across from Secretary Nicholson and asked for the road.  (The road that runs through the V.A. property off Route 9A)  The Town wants to obtain a road through the V.A. so that it can become a municipal road.  Former Congresswoman Sue Kelly has the appropriation sitting in Washington for 

$475,000 to upgrade that road.   The Town does not have that $475,000 because there is no road.  The Town was told this when the first proposal of up zoning was made and met with the real estate people that represented the V.A. The V.A. also said that they would get back to the Town in the last quarter of 2006, which came and went.  January came around and the Supervisor at the direction of the Town Board sent a letter to see what was going on because the Town had not heard from the V.A.. The Town still got no response so the Town decided to put the up zoning of the V.A. property in February, which was rescheduled to this month.  The Town has not heard from the V.A. until three hours before the March Public Hearing.  Even though the Town is up zoning the V.A. property the moratorium will also affect the property so the V.A. will still be unable to make any moves within the next year.  Councilmember Cerreto then went on to say this is why he sees no reason in not moving forward with this up zoning.  The main reason the Town in up zoning this property is for the simple fact that the Federal Government and the V.A. may sell the property in the future. 

*  *

Supervisor Puglisi said that you could hear the frustration in Councilmember Cerreto’s voice.  The Town has spent many hours going to V.A. Public Hearings saying “let’s partner together”.  The Town can help out the V.A. and take over some of the roads and the facilities as well as work with the community and the Veterans.  Goal number one is to benefit the Veterans by keeping services there.  The Town does not want services for the Veterans to go to Castle Point.  It has been over a year that the V.A. pledged to work with the Town and they said that they would have an answer by December 2006.   This did not happen and that is why this rezoning is back on the books.  

*  *

Councilmember Farrell said that he has shared the same frustrations as Councilmember Cerreto and the Supervisor.  Putting those issues aside we believes that if the V.A. sold the property it would not be in the best interest of the Town.  It’s important for the Town to act now and not later.  This is a way to help the Town obtain our goals for development within the Town.  

* * * 

Councilmember Lindau then moved for the adoption of the following Resolution, seconded by Councilmember Farrell:

RESOLUTION NO. 101-07 – RE: Adopt negative declaration in the matter of consideration of a Local Law establishing Zoning Map and Text change with respect to property currently owned by the Veterans Administration. 

There was no further discussion and all voted AYE.

* * *

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.) 

The following Local Law was unanimously adopted on motion made by Councilmember Lindau, seconded by Councilmember Farrell:

LOCAL LAW NO. 5-07 – RE:  Zoning Map and Text change with respect to property currently owned by the Veterans Administration. 

There was no further discussion and this public hearing was closed at 8:15 pm.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * 

Supervisor Puglisi called the Public Hearing to order at 8:15 pm.

Public Hearing to consider a Zoning Amendment with respect to membership clubs and a Special Permit in R-G Zones. 

Town Attorney Tom Wood said that it was recently discovered in amending the zoning ordinance that a special committee for membership clubs had been deleted.  This amendment to the zoning ordinance is to restore the special permit process for membership clubs limited solely to the R-G district.  

*  *

Andrew Fischer from the Town Cortlandt asked if this permit will only be applicable to that property or if other established clubs will be able to obtain a permit as well?  

* *

Town Attorney Tom Wood answered by saying that the permit will only be applicable to clubs in the R-G district, which is located in Verplanck.  

* * *

Councilmember Farrell then moved for the adoption of the following Resolution, seconded bye Councilmember Sloan:

RESOLUTION NO. 102-07 – RE:  Adopt negative declaration in the matter of consideration of a Local Law establishing Zoning Amendment with respect to membership clubs and a Special Permit in R-G Zones.

There was no further discussion and all voted AYE.

* * *

The following Local Law was unanimously adopted on motion made by Councilmember Farrell, seconded by Councilmember Sloan:

LOCAL LAW NO. 6-07 – RE:  Zoning Amendment with respect to membership clubs and a Special Permit in R-G Zones.

There was no further discussion and this public hearing was closed at 8:17pm.  All voted AYE.

* * * * *

Supervisor Puglisi called the Public Hearing to order at 8:17pm.

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.)

Public Hearing to consider a Local Law Imposing a Building Moratorium on Certain Building for One (1) Year.  

The Record will included:

A. Memo from DOTS

B. Letter from Deco Land Holding Corporation

C. Letter from Bolger Hinz and Zutt PC

D. Two Letters from Keane and Beane PC

Town Attorney Tom Wood gave details on the building moratorium that the Town would like to impose.  Tom Wood said that the moratorium would be imposed from now until March 31, 2008.  This would be on the review or approval of any new applications before the Planning Board for subdivisions and/or spec planning.  There are certain exceptions; these would be any applications that are presently before the Planning Board which already has what is called a determination of significances under the state environmental quality review law.  The moratorium would also not apply to any subdivision that is five lots or less, nor would it prohibit the expansion of existing commercial uses nor the development of new commercial uses where the site plan approval would result in building 20,000 square feet or less.  The building moratorium would also not prohibit any additions to existing residential dwellings or for any accessory structures that are accessory to a residential dwelling that already exists.  

The purpose of the building moratorium it to allow the Town Board to continue working for the establishment of certain changes to the zoning ordinance, primarily a traffic overlay district.  This will require a study of commercial cars, adjusting of the floor area ratio with respect to the commercial cars within the Town; study a local waterfront development plan.  The moratorium also would prohibit any development or subdividing within 1,000 feet of the Hudson River while the Town is considering the establishment of a local water front development plan and determine whether to enact the recommendations in the Master Plan with respect to waterfront tourism.  The Town Board will also commission and conduct a Master Plan study of the Annsville corridor on Route 9.  

*  *

Judson Seibert from Keane and Beane PC is here speaking on behalf of the owners Monteverde LLC and the owners of Kulick-Brown property.  Judson Siebert said that he was here on behalf of both owners to object to the proposal of the law and opposed the position of a one year moratorium.  He said that he had an additional letter that he asked to be placed into the record from his firm to the Town Board detailing their objections.  

Judson Seibert then summarized the letter saying that there is no basis for the Town to create a moratorium.  The proposal of the moratorium shows a misuse of the Town’s ability and authority to impose a moratorium.  Over the past seven years since 2001 the Town has repeatedly imposed a moratorium.  The Town had a moratorium like the one being proposed tonight and when this moratorium was first proposed it was only for one year.  However the moratorium that was put in place during 2001 was extended for an additional two years.  When this moratorium expired there was a limited moratorium put into effect with respect to planned village development.  This limited moratorium was also supposed to be for a year, but ended up being 2.5 years and only expired last month.  Now after seven years the Town is proposing to once again engage in a moratorium to tend to the same process.  With these facts there is no basis for this moratorium, the Town has had plenty of time to do what they would like.  Judson Seibert went on to say that he wanted the Town Board to pay special attention to details of when 

a moratorium should be implemented.  He then goes on to say that these details are not present in the Town at the moment.  

*  *

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.) 

Peter Vezos of 3 Priscilla Court said that at the corner of Westbrook Drive and Oregon Road there is proposed development on review by the Planning Board, for a 52,000 square foot building.  For anyone that does not understand how large a 52,000 square foot building is, then just picture Home Depot in the Cortlandt Town Center it is about 120,000 square feet.  This area is a residential neighborhood, there are homes directly behind it, and no one has talked about a buffer zone.  If there was ever a reason for a moratorium, we need one.  This building is irresponsible and going to ruin the neighborhood.  

*  *

Marie Liotta of 48 Augusta Drive said that she came from a large city where there is not a single parcel of land left.  She moved to Cortlandt Manor because it was a city of gracious living, which will be destroyed.  She hopes that the moratorium passes and that unfortunately it is too late for the property on Westbrook Drive and Oregon Road.  Please I ask you to review that scope to make sure that we do not create a nightmare in that area.  People have moved into that area because of what the Town looks like.  

*  *

Greg Longden of Oregon Road said that he would like to agree with Mr. Sloan.   There is not a lot of land left and we really do need to look at it and protect it the 

best we can.  Thirty years ago we looked at the steep slope around Hollowbrook and prevented a large complex from being built.  

*  *

Andrew Fischer of the Town of Cortlandt said that this moratorium is much needed.  I am glad that you are looking out for residents and taxpayer’s best interest.  

* *

David Douglas of 36 Woodale Avenue and is on of the Town’s Open Space Committee.   David Douglas said that he just wanted to commend the Town Board for the moratorium it is considering.  A lot of hard work went into the Master Plan and it would be a shame for the zoning process to not be completed.

*  *

Sue McDonald of Susan Lane said that the moratorium in this instance is good idea, there are a number of things that need to be designed and resolved before the Town gets applications for building.  I stopped by the Town offices the other day and saw a list of the properties that have come into the Planning Board for approval for under five units.  Sue McDonald asked if the moratorium could be dropped down to two units.  Last time the Town had a moratorium there was one after another.  She said that she does not want to see the Town get into a situation where nothing is being protected by the moratorium.  

*  *

John DeBenedictis of 35 Westminster Drive said that he commends the Town for implementing the moratorium.  

*  *

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.) 

Rick DiCola from DiCola Land Holding Corp. located in Richard Place Yorktown Heights.  In the past six years his property on 9 Route has been imposed by building moratoriums.  He said that he was not here to oppose the building moratorium.  He is eager to work with the Town’s consultants and ready to work his plans into the Town’s studies.  Hopefully we can come up with a solution to the much needed recreation in the area.  

*  *

Councilmember Sloan said this is a partial moratorium as Mr. Seibert had noted before.  A moratorium is a tool for the Town and its office to help shape development as they see fit.  Trying to have a balance between the various developers and the number of homeowners who have already spoken is a difficult thing to do.  So the Town is using whatever tools are available.  He said that one could have the impression that since we are using a partial moratorium now and have used the moratorium in the past that we are anti-development.  Councilmember Sloan went on to say that he sat on the Planning Board when the Cortlandt Town Center was built and many of the people on this board are still on the Planning Board.  This shows that the Town has not put the sand bags up around development.  In fact we have seen development and still have development applications all over the Town.  He said there are some people that are unhappy with the moratorium and others that are glad to see a moratorium come to our Town.   The majority of people have gotten the best with what officials could offer and these have been in place for years and have dealt a balanced approach to development.   Councilmember Sloan said that he just wanted to reinforce that the Town is trying to improve the Town of Cortlandt.  

*  *

Keith Kelly of 43 Baker Street said that as the attorney mentioned before it is necessary to have a moratorium if there is a state of crisis.  I live on Baker Street which is between the Hospital and the Fire Department.  My son hears sirens all the time and there are many accidents on Route 6 as a result of the businesses.  It is a crisis if you want to try to drive on Route 6 on a weekend.  It’s not the residents it is the people coming into the Town for business.  

*  *

Judson Seibert of Keane and Beane PC said that he had two brief follow up comments.  First of all with respect to the waiver position; the fact that the waiver position is in this Local Law does not protect this Local Law.  It is a small consolation, if anything, to an applicant who today goes to the Planning Board and then has to go the Zoning Board.  The Zoning Board has discretionary authority simply because it is in addition to going to the Planning Board.  The Town has had seven years to engage in this process.  The Master Plan has been in effect for three years.

Judson Seibert said that his second point is that we don’t dispute the right to continue to look at the code and to formulate necessary revisions, but this is not the basis for a moratorium.  Codes are always going to be subject to change, but if that change serves as a moratorium then you are inviting a situation when ever a zoning modification comes up to just create a moratorium.  Again this is a pattern and I ask the Town once again to reject implementing a moratorium.    

*  *

Councilmember Farrell said that Mr. Seibert speaks about three years, seven years but when you think about the effects of whatever developments are completed these are some things that the people of the Town are going to have 

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.)
to live with for decades.  Councilmember Farrell said that he thinks it is important to take the time necessary to make sure that the Town enacts a Master Plan and to make sure that revisions to zoning reflect change we are all happy and can live with.  This time frame does not seem that long and I do not think that it is that hard for someone to go to the Zoning Board of Appeals in order to get an admission ticket to the Planning Board.  Councilmember Farrell then went on to say that people who argue against the moratorium say that the Town has been frozen in time since 2001.  This is really not the case since 2001 we have had 279 one or two family residents approved, 124 Town houses and condominiums, and 108 multi family units.  This is not a Town that is standing still in terms of development.  Any type of building in the Town has an effect on protecting our quality of living.  This can be interpreted to the impact on the roads and the environment.  

*  *

Supervisor Puglisi said that her responsibility is to the people who live in this community, it is not for those who own property and live elsewhere.  She said that she has tried to do this over the years.  The Town has had many successes but there is more to do.  About one third of the Towns land is yet to be developed upon.  She said that she can remember many years ago going to a seminar on planning and zoning for the Association of Towns.  The instructor said that moratoriums need to have a rational and a reasonable reason for enacting.  These are the guidelines that Supervisor Puglisi uses with a proposed moratorium.  There has been a flow of applications in the past few years.

*  *

Councilmember Cerreto said that this is not a knee jerking reaction and that he is not a fan of moratoriums.  On the other hand a moratorium is a tool that is very effective and a tool that needs to be used under certain circumstances.  Councilmember Cerreto said that this particular moratorium is limited in nature and thinks it can be justified for a number of reasons.  When talking about the waterfront development districts we want to know what we are going to do with the Hudson River property that the Town just got.  In terms of the Martin property all along the Open Space Committee has had its certain recommendations.  The Town did have a number of moratoriums and, no, the Town did not sit back and say, hey, no one can build.  This was not the case as Frank pointed out.  The Town created a Master Plan and it is not like the Town has been sitting back since the Master Plan was implemented.  However, new items came up, for example, the waterfront, which was not mentioned in the Master Plan.  

The Town Board has heard a lot about “rights” tonight.  Councilmember Cerreto went on to say that he only heard the word responsibility was from this dais.  It is important that this moratorium is passed because it is the responsibility of this board to develop this Town the way the community would like to because the community has put us here.  

* * *

The following Local Law was adopted on motion made by Councilmember Sloan, seconded by Councilmember Cerreto:

Local Law No. 7-07 – RE:  Establishing a Moratorium with Respect to Subdivisions and Site Plans within the Town of Cortlandt.  

There was no further discussion and this public hearing was closed at 8:49 pm.   All voted AYE.

* * * * *

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.) 
Supervisor Puglisi called the Public Hearing to order at 8:50 pm.

Public Hearing to consider Amending the Zoning Ordinance to provide for a Residential Reuse Special Permit (RRUSP).

The Record will included:

A. Letter from Cortway Apartments Ltd.

B. Memo from the Planning Board

C. Full Environmental Assessment Form from DOTS

D. Letter from Westchester County 

DOTS Director Ed Vergano said that the primary purpose of the ordinance is to contract new multi family developments to replace old developments that are nonconforming multi family developments for sale or as rentals.  Twenty percent of the units will have to be affordable, which is rounded up.  

*  *

Town Attorney Tom Wood said that the Town is going to have an adjournment because the Town Board had decided to make a change to the ordinance which would require us to act on it.  That change is the number of units that would be additional in order to encourage someone to take a nonconforming residential property and convert that property.  All of those additional units would have to be affordable.  The way it was originally proposed it would only be ten percent of the total and because of that change the Town felt it is best to act in this way.  

There was no additional discussion and Councilmember Cerreto and Councilmember Lindau moved that the Public Hearing be adjourned to April 17, 2007, at 8:55 p.m. with all voting AYE.
* * * * *

Supervisor Puglisi called the Public Hearing to order at 8:56 pm. 

Public Hearing to consider Amending the Zoning Ordnance to provide for Floor Area Ratio (FAR) Requirements. 

Supervisor Puglisi said that this has been one of her head projects through out the years.  The staff as you can imagine has been researching other communities to come out with suggestions for the Floor Area Ratio requirements (FAR).  If you have been reading along in the newspapers, people who buy a house sometimes want to expand it and turn it into a mansion.  Supervisor Puglisi said that the Town always wants to keep the quality of the neighborhood and the character of the residential areas intact.  That is what this Public Hearing and ordinance is about.  

*  *

DOTS Director Ed Vergano said this legislation was created to stop the building of over sized houses in our residential areas.  Currently the size of the dwelling is controlled by the lot percent that is allowed in a particular zone.  You are talking about a 50-75 percent reduction under the FAR ordinance.  The intent is to limit the number of homes.  

*  *

Supervisor Puglisi said currently the building coverage times two would be allowed.  With this new ordinance that would not be the case so the Floor Area Ratio Requirement will reduce the additions by 50 to 75 percent.  This will be 

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.)
beneficial in keeping the quality of a particular neighborhood.  That is what this ordinance is about and if it needs to be changed in the future it will be.   
Sue McDonald who was speaking on behalf of Cortlandt Watch said we have gone over this issue of Floor Area Ratio and our recommendation for cubic area ratio.  The proposal that you have is unclear.  I know that this is going to be carried over again because there are other issues involved.  One of the things that is unclear is the counted twice if you are already counted and take that property and take away the basement part of it and you have two stories and a roof.  Typically those stories are eight to ten feet so if you start with a basement partly above ground, add 16 to 20 feet and then you put a roof on top of that, you are adding enough space for more rooms and building space.  When you look at these houses they are huge.  They may not have that much room inside but they give this big bulky image in a neighborhood that they just don’t fit into.  

Sue McDonald went on to say that the Town was thinking about changing the definition of Floor Area Ratio.  The one that is already in the zoning seems to meet the requirement.  So I don’t see why you would change it?

DOTS Director Ed Vergano said they do not apply to residential zones that is why we are changing it.  

*  *

John Bernard of 14 River Lane said that one of the concepts we might be able to look at is cubic area volume.  This concept can be applied to housing or commercial buildings, in this example.  Much like the Floor Area Ratio requirements, but it does speak more to the bulk and the look of housing structures.  The other issue with FAR is a home can have a cellar or basement as long as it does not qualify as habitable space in the FAR requirement as long as it less than four feet above ground on average.  So that the average dept of 

the cellar is 4.1 feet below grade it is a cellar and is not calculated in.  This gives you the ability to have a house on a slope that one entire face of that basement completely opened, with two sides mostly opened.  Yet still fall within the parameter of 4.1 feet below the average grade.    

*  *

David Douglas of 36 Woodale Avenue said he is strongly in favor of the concept the board is getting at.   He had a question - one of the memos that read the minimum building lot coverage will be addressed by the FAR there will be a revision of the ordinance to remove the mass in building coverage.  

DOTS Director Ed Vergano answered the question by saying that is what the Town Attorney alluded to earlier.  The maximum building coverage, for example in the R-20 zone is 20 percent.  If you apply that and the FAR there are inconsistencies.  

There was no additional discussion and Councilmember Lindau and Councilmember Farrell moved that the Public Hearing be adjourned to May 15, 2007, at 9:11 p.m. with all voting AYE.

* * * * *

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.) 

Supervisor Puglisi called the Public Hearing to order at 9:13 pm.

Public Hearing to consider Amending the Zoning Ordinance to provide for a Community Betterment District (CBD).

The Record will included:

A. Memo from the Planning Board

B. Full Environmental Assessment form from DOTS

C. Letter from Westchester County 

Supervisor Puglisi said that the CBD Community Betterment District will replace the PVD Planned Village Development.  This will reduce the density by 75 percent.  

*  *

Town Attorney Tom Wood said that he just wanted to highlight that this will repeal the PVD section of the Town code except for purposes of controlling Jacob’s Hill.  It requires 25 acres of land or greater, it must have 100 feet of frontage and must have access to a state highway (route 6, route 202, route 35 and route 9A).  At least 10 percent of the entities must be affordable housing and the maximum density is three units per acre.  With a maximum of up to five units should the Town Board by super vote, that is by four votes of the Town Board determine that the off site improvements and betterment to the community warrants the density increase.  The purpose of this tool is to invest in the Town Board the ability to obtain betterments or improvement to the community outside of the project.  A offside road improvement, sewer project, water main project, etc. that benefits the whole community would be a necessary item that a developer would have to put forth to the Town Board for the Town Board to consider the property for the application for a CBD.  

*  *

Andrew Fischer from the Town of Cortlandt said that he wanted to thank Linda, the Town Board and Town staff for polishing the CBD.  He went on to comment how the CBD will help benefit the community.  

*  *

John Bernard of 14 River Lane just wanted to complement the Town Board on the thoroughness of the CBD proposal.  

*  *

Sue McDonald said that she was speaking for Cortlandt Watch and asked it this proposal was going to be done by special permit.  Several members to the Planning Board have asked for an inventory of affordable housing in Cortlandt and they would still like to have that list.  Sue McDonald asked why the amount of affordable housing in CBD was only 10 percent and not 15 or 20 percent.  Since these are going to be big developments 10 percent is going to be small and there is more room to put affordable housing in a large development.  Sue McDonald then asked what the meaning of moderate income was.  

Supervisor Puglisi then said that these developments would be first proposed to the Town Board and then would go to the Planning Board so these issues would be addressed at that time.  

Sue McDonald said that as she recalls in the past special permits have come to the Town Board several times.  

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.) 

Town Attorney Tom Wood said that moderate income is when the Town Board does not reach the Westchester County affordable standards, but homes are below market.  They will always be below market so that they are more readily available to people that were selling homes in the Town and wanted to relocate within the Town. Tom Wood went on to explain what would happen when a developer submitted an application to the Town Board.  

Sue McDonald then went on to say that the Cortlandt Watch also recommends that the Town Board add a phase to the sections that mention electricity, and cable consumption, meaning things will change in the future so they should be kept up to date.  She also mentioned that models of future developments would be great so that they can be visualized.   

*  *

George Frooks of 3144 East Main Street, Mohegan Lake said as you know he is here for the CBD.  He said that he wanted to give some advice since this proposal was to better the Town, saying that the maximum density is too low for what is being built on his property.  He said that he thinks that the Planning Board and Town Board needs to give more flexibility with this new ordinance to get the improvements that the Town wants such as sewers and road improvements, which is fine but they cost money.  If you cut the density down on residential areas the developers are not going to have as much money available do to all of these things.  What may happen is that you are not going to get want you would like.  He said that he would like to recommend to this board that they think about making a discretionary limit on the residential number.  Right now the discretionary limit is 5, which is less dense than signal family district surrounding my property.  So for a multi family unit this does not make any sense.  If you increase the limit to 8 units then there can be a trade off between the developer and making improvements for everyone, because these things cost money.  Small short-term things can be done to cut traffic time.  Sewers on the other hand are expensive.  

Supervisor Puglisi said that she would like to thank Mr. George Frooks for going through the trouble to bring all of that information together for us.  These points were well taken and the Town Board thought that the PVD was too dense, and wanted to do something less dense.  It does not mean that in the future that things won’t be looked at again, but this is what we have in front of us.  

* * *

Councilmember Farrell then moved for the adoption of the following Resolution, seconded by Councilmember Sloan:

RESOULITION NO. 103-07 - RE: Adopt a negative declaration in the matter of a Local Law to Amended the Zoning Ordinance to provide for a Community Betterment District (CBD).

* * *

The following Local Law was unanimously adopted on motion made by Councilmember Farrell, seconded by Councilmember Sloan:

LOCAL LAW NO. 8-07 – RE: Amended the Zoning Ordinance to provide for a Community Betterment District (CBD).

PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.) 

There was no further discussion and this public hearing was closed at 9:37 pm.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *

HEARING of CITIZENS, (agenda items only)

Charlie Heady said that he wanted to talk about something from the previous meeting that he was not able to make.  He was talking about how the Town of Cortlandt wants to change Route 6 to Cortlandt Boulevard.  He thinks this is a good idea since the Town has a lot of traffic running through there.  

Charlie Heady also mentioned that on the corner of Route 6 and Locust Avenue the turn is very sharp and the buses have a hard time turning there.  He said he thinks that the turn should be widened there.  He then mentioned the traffic light at that intersection and how the sun light hits the traffic light and how it is hard to see.  He suggested that the traffic light have some type of flash in it so that drivers could see the light better.  

* * * * * * * * * *

BID REPORTS

There where no bid reports for the month of March.  

* * * * * * * * * *

REPORTS
Councilmember Sloan moved that the following reports be received and ordered filed.  Councilmember Cerreto seconded the motion.  

January, 2007 – Water/DOTS, Receiver of Taxes, Town Justices

February, 2007 – Purchasing Department, Receiver of Taxes, Town Clerk

* * * * * * * * * * 

OLD BUSINESS

Councilmember Sloan moved the following documents be received and ordered filed.  Councilmember Cerreto seconded the motion.  

Draft Employee Safety Program prepared by staff; and refer to all Department Heads.

*  *

Draft Historic Road Report prepared by staff; and refer to DOTS, DES and Legal. 

There was no further discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *

NEW BUSINESS

Councilmember Cerreto moved the following documents be received and ordered filed and the resolutions adopted, as indicated, seconded by Councilmember Lindau:

Letter from Frank Righetti with requesting use of Town owned property; and refer to the Legal Department.

NEW BUSINESS, (cont.)

Letter from Catucci 

Construction requesting- parcels be reinstated into the Westchester County Sewer District; and refer to the County for their consideration. 

RESOLUTION NO. 104-07 – RE:  Reinstatement of 3211 East Main Street, 3219 East Street, 5 Skyview Avenue, 9 Regina Avenue, 17 Regina Avenue, 19 Regina Avenue and 3275 Lexington Avenue into Peekskill Sanitary Sewer District.  

*  *

Letter from John James with respect to a retaining wall on Town property; and refer to DOTS, DES and the Legal Department.

*  *

Letter from Lynn Schwager with respect to noise at Arlo Lane; and refer to DES. 

*  *

Petition from residents of Valley View Road requesting a stop sign; and refer to DES and DOTS. 

*  *

Letter from the Westchester Citizens Awareness Network with respect to sustainable energy; and refer to the Town Alternative Energy Coordinator.  

*  *

There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 

RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found attached to the end of the original document.)

Councilmember Lindau moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Farrell:

RESOLUTION NO. 105 -07 – RE:  Appoint Philip Platz to the title of Town Assessor. 

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said that Philip Platz was hired by the Town Board to replace Salvatore D’Onofrio.  Philip Platz is certified by New York State and that is what this appointment is about.  

There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.  

*  *

RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

RESOLUTION NO. 106-07 – RE:  Authorize a Stipulation of Settlement with respect to Dickerson Pond Condominiums I & II. 

Councilmember Sloan 


YES



Councilmember Cerreto 


YES

Supervisor Puglisi 


ABSTAINED

Councilmember Lindau 


YES

Councilmember Farrell


YES

The motion was declared adopted. 

There was no addition discussion.  All voted AYE.
*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 107-07 – RE:  Award an RFP with respect to the concession stand at the Sprout Brook Field. 

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 108-07 – RE:  Authorize the Snow and Ice Agreement with NYS DOT for 2008-2009. 

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 109-07 – RE:  Direct Town staff to develop a Draft Workplace Violence Prevention Program in accordance with NYS DOL.

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 110-07 – RE:  Re-Affirm Town Board Resolution No. 91-98 with respect to employee safety equipment.

*  *

RESOLUTION NO.  111-07 – RE:  Request an Intermunicipal Agreement with Westchester County with respect to funds for a consultant to evaluate the Sprout Brook Ashpit Reports. 

There was no discussion.  All voted AYE. 
* * * * *

Councilmember Farrell moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Sloan:  

Authorize the following with respect to the Department of Technical Services:

RESOLUTION NO. 112-07 – RE:  Seek RFP’s with respect to developing a Landscape Design Manual.

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 113-07 – RE:  Seek RFP’s with respect to preparing a Master Plan and GEIS for Annsville Circle.  

*  *

RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

RESOLUTION NO. 114-07 – RE:  Work Change Order for the Stevens Lane Pump Station. 

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 115-07 – RE:  Phase II Design Services and seek bids with respect to Broadway Streetscape (CDBG Project).

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 116-07 – RE:  In-House Design and Construction with respect to Croton Park Colony and Baron de Hirsch Road Drainage Projects. 

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 117-07 – RE:  Schedule a Public Hearing for May 15, 2007 to consider amending the Town Code with respect to lot coverage.

*  *

Discussion:  Councilmember Ann Lindau asked if the lot coverage was for May.  Supervisor Puglisi asked that the date be amended to May 15, 2007.  

There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 

ADDITIONS to the AGENDA

Councilmembers Sloan and Cerreto moved the following items of business be added to the agenda; the communications be received and ordered filed and the resolutions adopted.  

Receive and File:

Letter from Karen Pressman with respect to speeding on Buttonwood Road; and refer to DES and the State and County Police Departments.

*  *

Memos from the Open Space Committee with respect to the following:

a. Property between Sunset and North Street in Montrose. 

b. Plans and further controls on development.

*  *

Letter and e-mails from residents of Rick Lane and Rick Lane West with respect to the proposal to make same one-way. 

*  *

Petition from residents of Dogwood Road; and refer to the Planning Board and DOTS. 

* * * * * 

ADDITIONS to the AGENDA, (cont.)

Resolutions

RESOLUTION NO. 118-07 – RE:  Authorize the appointment of Rene Bracken as Acting Deputy Town Clerk. 

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 119-07 – RE:  Authorize an Agreement with respect to the Westchester County Paper Shredder at the Cortlandt Community Center on April 21, from 12:00 noon to 2:00pm.

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 120-07 – RE:  Authorize DES to seek bids with respect to the purchase of a 25 yard Sanitation Packer Truck and a Heavy Duty Plow Truck.

*  *

RESOLUTION NO. 121-07 – RE:  Authorize the unpaid water bills to be placed onto the Town Tax Bill.  

There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *

BUDGET TRANSFERS

None

* * * * * * * * * * 

REPORTS FROM VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS

None

* * * * * * * * * *

REPORTS FROM STANDING & SPECILA COMMITTEES

None

* * * * * * * * * *

SECOND HEARING of CITIZENS

Andrew Fischer said that he wanted to thank the Town for their support on the Westbrook Traffic Circle, especially now that the traffic circle is completed and in operation.  Special thanks to Edward Vergano, Kathleen Burleson, staff, and members of the Town Traffic Safety Committee.  Six years ago when some large developments came to this area residents discussed what could be done to reduce the traffic impacts, a few residents got together to talk to the Town Board and Edward Vergano about getting something better.  Data was gathered from various sources and put together to see what the Town may look like in the future.  Mr. Fischer said that the traffic circle works well, people are getting used to it, delays are shorter, the intersection is safer, much more attractive, cost less to maintain, and the air has less pollution from car and trucks that are not idling.  

*  *

John DeBenedictis said that going over the Open Space goals for the Town there is a provision for a flat tax for land purchasing.  John DeBenedictis then asked what feasibility there would be to have a small tax as a defense fund to protect the Town for litigation because of the moratorium.  

SECOND HEARING of CITIZENS, (cont.)

Supervisor Puglisi said that she put a report together and listed some ideas from other communities that have used a flat tax and things that can be done to control development.  The Town Board will be looking over these ideas, but has not made a decision yet.  It was suggested to the Supervisor that the tax should be two tier, meaning one for residential and commercial.  

John DeBenedictis then mentioned that school taxes are starting to tear the Town apart.  People now pay more in school taxes then property taxes or on their mortgages.  The residents have more control over the school tax then any other tax in the Town.  

* * * * * * * * * * 

IN MEMORIAM 

Supervisor Puglisi said the meeting would be closed in memory of Vernon Cole.  Mr. Cole was a lifelong Buchanan resident, owned Cole’s Hardware in the Village of Buchanan.  He graduated as class President from Hendrick Hudson High School in 1945, served in the United States Army post World War II era, as a Buchanan Village Trustee in the 1950’s and was the Village of Buchanan Justice for 18 years.  

Supervisor Puglisi conveyed the Town’s sympathy to Vernon Cole’s family. 

She asked everyone to stand in a moment of silence in memory of Vernon Cole.  

* * * * * * * * * *

ADJOURNMENT

Councilmember Lindau moved the meeting be adjourned at 10:05 p.m., seconded by Councilmember Farrell.








Respectfully submitted,








JO-ANN DYCKMAN,








Town Clerk
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